Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: September 10, 2015   
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  
Present were the following:
Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr.

Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Assistant District Manager Quinn Nuffer

Legal Counsel Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary Judy Vannoy
Public present: None.
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:  None.
4.
Review and Adoption of Agenda:  Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr. made a motion to adopt the Agenda, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion.  The Board voted on the motion, and it passed unanimously to adopt the Agenda as is.
5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Mike Spencer noted a needed correction regarding Correspondence item #5, (a typographical error.)  Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the Board Minutes for the August 12, 2015 meeting with the noted correction, and Trustee Jay Lingenfelter seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

6.  Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with the new NRS statutes. The new regulations include the addresses as to where the Notice of Public Meeting is posted and the time of posting.
7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.
1.
August 4, 2015 
Right-of-Entry Authorization

This correspondence was addressed to Nevada Division of State Lands, submitted by the Office of the Churchill County Manager, Eleanor Lockwood.  A continuation of permit to complete the next site, labeled Site #2, Sagouspi Dam, in relation to the Right-of-Entry Authorization issued to Churchill County in 2012 for flood management projects in the lower Carson River, is the basis for this correspondence.  Included in the State Lands Application to Nevada Division of State Lands, the proposed Start Date is August 15, 2015 and the proposed Completion Date is March 31, 2016.

2.
August 13, 2015
Letter to Carson River residents regarding Sagouspi project

Correspondence was addressed to property owner(s) that are affected by the work being performed in the Carson River channel relative to the clearing work (removing snags, debris, sediment and other obstructions) between the Bafford Lane Bridge and Sagouspi Dam.

3.
August 14, 2015
Temporary Permit for Working in Waters

District Manager, Nancy Upham briefly reviewed the Temporary Permit for Working in Waters, in relation to Operator:  TCID for Project Name: Sagouspi Dam.  
4.
August 19, 2015
Churchill County Debt Management Commission submittal
District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that this correspondence was just a formality regarding notification to the Churchill County Debt Management Commission that the District currently “has no debt.”
5.
August 25, 2015
ADAPCO rebate notice

District Manager, Nancy Upham noted that ADAPCO, one of the District’s chemical vendors, provided standard information applicable to their “All Clear 2015 Reward Program.  The current rebate earned by the District as of August 25, 2015, is $156.80.
6.
August 26, 2015
U. S. Fish and Wildlife summary of grant applications

District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the District has completed the Cooperative Grant Agreement with U. S. Fish and Wildlife.  A summary was enclosed for Board Trustees to peruse.
8.  Appointments:  None.
9.  Old Business:  

1.  Discussion of the building (project) design plans.



Nancy Upham, District Manager, reported that Management and the Building Committee recently met. The outcome of that meeting determined that the practicality of having one (1) building rather than two (2) buildings constructed for the District may be a better plan.  She stated that it is important to keep in mind that the District would like to have the facility be aesthetically modest and appealing to the public.  However, the building project is still conceptual in nature.  

Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr. gave a brief report of his findings relative to some research he has gathered on his own acting in behalf of the Board Building Committee.  He has spoken with various County entities, as well as a private vendor/manufacturer of steel buildings. A list of his findings, and estimated costs, was presented to the Trustees.
A lengthy discussion followed. Topics discussed were electrical power sources (overhead or underground); permits; hiring of an engineer or architect; drilling of a well; consideration of the aesthetics of the building; landscaping 5% of the lot (with the possibility of using District labor); fencing and security costs; bid requirements; conducting a search for hiring a qualified engineer (need for a budget when searching for an architect); need for a building plan; and the cost for financing the project.  
In summary, Trustee Christy Lattin asked that information be brought back to the Board in October or November addressing the following two issues:


(1) 
Budgeting estimates regarding the proposed building project, utilizing Trustee Marion Jonte’s estimated cost findings that were provided to the Board this evening.


(2)
Outcome of conferring with Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft relative to initiating a formal search request seeking qualifications for the hiring of an Engineer (Designer or Architect) for the building project. (NOTE:  See email received on September 16, 2015 from Ben Shawcroft addressing this item.)

2.  Discussion of Cooperative Agreements with Churchill County residents regarding noxious weed infestations and treatments.

Discussion took place addressing the White River Valley Co-Op Weed Management area and a cost-share agreement.  The question put forth by Management was, should the District develop an overall plan addressing these cooperative agreements potentially limiting the amount of work, or should the District have a “one time” deal with these agreements.  An example of a real “Cost-share Agreement” made between the District and Jim and Sharon Harper was provided for the Trustees to review.  The next step for the Board would be to provide any suggestions at a later date regarding limitations, as well as any other suggestions that would be of assistance to Management. District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the District would only be able to manage a few cooperative agreements around the other work that the District is committed to performing, and is subjective in numbers (quantity) dependent on the “water year.”  She noted, however, that suggestions are appreciated in the development of an overall plan to manage said agreements.
Trustee Jay Lingenfelter suggested that a limit be put on treatment agreements.  He also suggested putting parameters on the area(s) to be treated (1 acre, etc.)  Legal counsel Ben Shawcroft asked why the District is offering this service when a private company could take care of the property owners’ weed issues.    The District Manager stated that priority areas for treatment are determined by the District.  Ben Shawcroft, Legal Counsel, suggested that Management develop a document stating more specifically the “Purpose and Progressive Goals for treatment of noxious weeds,” therefore, focusing on those particular qualifying properties.  He stated that, “The District is not for hire to treat all weeds.”  Management agreed to develop and compose some written parameters, encompassing purpose and progressive goals, for presentation at a later Board meeting.
10.
New Business:  None.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


1.  Operations:  

   
District Manager, Nancy Upham, presented the Management Report and Operation Review for the month of August 2015.

Items addressed were:  Treatment of mosquitos and treatment of larvacide, especially relative to storm drains and concrete water troughs as they may be the type of breeding areas most proficient in a drought year scenario; puncture vine infestations and treatment, especially along roadsides; work performed on the Carson River corridor; and meetings with representatives from County Planning, the Tribe and the City regarding the development of an integrated weed management plan.


The District Manager was notified that one of the District vehicles was seen driving in the wrong lane of traffic, against traffic, while spraying for weeds.  Management discussed this matter with the entire staff on August 13 and reiterated that it is not an acceptable practice as it is against the law.  As a result, the employees will be utilizing “Vegetation Management” road signs in the future.  Assistant District Manager, Quinn, spoke briefly about vegetation management issues.

The District Manager reported that evaluations were completed for three technicians in August.  Prior to these evaluations, employees were notified that, even though the evaluations were completed later than their anniversary date, pay increases would be retroactive to each employee’s respective anniversary date. Salary increases, as outlined in the Collective Bargaining Agreement, were also completed retroactive to July 1, 2015.  Trustee Jay Lingenfelter recommended that evaluations be conducted according to employees’ anniversary dates, as it shows respect on the part of Management to the employees.  Management provided documentation of Vacation, Comp Time, and Sick Leave balances as of August 30, 2015 for each employee.  It was also noted that Management has granted time off to the employees’ requests this season. 

District Manager, Nancy Upham also noted that the staff was given a Survey of Employees’ feedback.  Trustee Marion Jonte, Jr. asked District Manager Nancy Upham if anything of value came out of the Employee Survey.  Nancy stated that the timing of the Survey was not great relative to staff evaluations; however, it was of value in that it provided some employee communication that will be helpful to Management.  She spoke very positively about the Survey.  She also reported that there are some licensing changes coming in the near future.  A brief discussion followed regarding these changes and how it could impact the District.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  None.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:   None.
14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:   See item -  9. Old  Business 1, (2).
15.  Expenditures:  

 Trustee Jay Lingenfelter read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of August, 2015.



Total Expenditures


$24,536.09



Total Payroll



$20,520.13



Total Overall



$45,056.22

A motion was made by Trustee Sheldon Chipp to accept the Expenditure Report for the Month of August, 2015. Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  
17.  Adjournment:  Vice Chairman Sheldon Chipp adjourned the meeting at 6:50 p.m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman



__________________________
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